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YOUTH COUNCIL
MINUTES

Wednesday, October 15, 2008
11:30 a.m.
Greater Lawrence Regional Vocational High School
57 River Road

Andover, MA  01810
Youth Council MEMBERS PRESENT:
Kristine Blum, Irene Chalek, Linda Cote, Ed Fitzgerald, Brad Howell, Linda Piergeorge, Vinnie Ouellette, Tricia Snow, Marianne Vesey, Cal Williams
MVWIB Youth Council MEMBERS ABSENT:

Janet Allison, Bill Blanchette, Christina Bradshaw, Tom Casey, Gina Bozek, Jeff Marcoux, Barbara Richards, Fred Shaheen, Steve O’Brien, Ed Warnshuis
GUESTS PRESENT:

Lisa Coy, Amy Weatherbee, Barbara Zeimetz
MVWIB STAFF PRESENT:

Fred Carberry, Betty Kirk, Corina Ossers
I.
Approval of Minutes
Chairman Cal Williams called the meeting to order at 11:40 a.m. and asked for a motion on the minutes of the September 10, 2008 Youth Council meeting.
Tricia Snow made a motion to approve the minutes of the September 12, 2008 Youth Council meeting as submitted.  Marianne Vesey seconded the motion and motion passed.

II.
FY’09 WIA OSY Youth Procurement Recommendations
Amy Weatherbee said that she appreciated everyone’s patience with the timeline for this procurement.  She said that everyone should have a copy of the Ethical Procurement Practices which is to ensure that everyone making a funding recommendation has no conflict of interest.  She said that from this point forward the procurement becomes public.  The Youth Council recommendation for funding then goes to the Planning Committee for approval.

She said that we received three proposals and all were from LARE.  The budget and program overview had been sent out in the meeting packages.  Amy said that in speaking to the WIB consultant regarding who has historically bid; the competition is down to one provider whose performance is strong.  As noted at prior meetings, CAI is having difficulty in enrollment and we are potentially down to four programs, three in health care, a critical and emerging industry.  There is no electronics program which has historically attracted males in the past.
The bids were received on October 3rd and reviewers were invited in for training on how to review.  In addition to Amy, members of the review team included Janet Allison, a Youth Council member, Lisa Coy from Greater Lawrence Education Collaborative and the new ValleyWorks Youth Director, Julie Ward, DGA Grants Development Manger, and Corina Ossers, WIB Executive Assistant.

Amy distributed a rating sheet and said that they also perform a cost price analysis.  There is a potential score of 100 and the three proposals scored between 74-76 which is the average.  There are standing issues with all proposals as the policies and procedures are the same.  The differences are previous performance, curriculum program design and employer collaboration.  There are three issues with the first being the student attendance policy.  This needs to be strengthened to mirror work.  The second issue concerns the education attainment rates and GED attainment rates.  As a region we meet performance goals but with reporting and tracking we need to work on the points of post testing.  Participants take the pre and post testing and don’t make attainment.  We need to look at how to approach this again.
Brad Howell asked how the programs get referrals.

Amy said that outreach is the responsibility of the Career Center.  Youth welcome sessions are conducted then participants are reviewed with counselors to get into the pipeline and then a decision is made on where they should go.  If not eligible, we look at what other opportunities we have for them.
Lisa Coy said that orientations are held on Tuesday in Lawrence and Thursday in Haverhill.  After the orientations they sit down with counselors.  Cal asked that the Youth Council get information on these sessions in the event they want to attend.

Irene Chalek asked if the concern is the pre and post testing more than the GED.  Amy replied that both are concerns.  We have a very hard to serve population who sometimes get their GED and then leave.  Sometimes youth pass four tests, get a job and don’t complete the last test.  After exit from WIA, we still have 90 days to capture attainment.  Another concern is the training related placement rate which is not a WIA standard.  We want to ensure that participants are getting jobs in the area they are being trained.

Amy then distributed the rating scores and comment sheets.  The first proposal is for the Education & CNA/CHHA training at LARE.  This is in collaboration with the American Red Cross with a flexible component that meets the needs of both youth enrollees in need of GED, as well as, youth who have a credential but are still basic skills deficient.  Both components are strong and there are a good number of employer partners.  One concern in staffing is the fact that one person is being utilized for four jobs.  This program is recommended for funding at a slightly decreased level, with staff recommending a total of 18 slots for the program based on the concerns of market saturation.
Linda Cote asked who pays for the certification and Amy said that is built into the budget.

Barbara Zeimetz wondered why the reductions in training related placements.

Amy said that LARE doesn’t offer an ITA and last year we funded 18 slots a Notre Dame and 18 at LARE for CNA.  CNA adults were going to Red Cross.  We are looking in a broader way where all this money is going.  We have youth competing with Adult TADFC and dislocated workers.
Lisa Coy said that she feels that the problem is expectations and the lack of work readiness among youth.

Barbara Zeimetz wondered if young people enroll just to get a job and earn money rather than looking for a career in health care.

Amy commented that beginning two years ago we instituted an orientation plan as a requirement.  Amy also said that they increased the one week subsidized employment to three weeks.
Fred Carberry noted that the training in health care doesn’t usually attract male participants and asked if participation is overwhelmingly female.  Amy said that the numbers are 85.6 female and 14.4 male.  She explained that we have $80,000 - $100,000 in ITAs for youth going to this program and there is no auto tech program for males unless they travel to Boston.

Fred said that he has concerns that only one vendor is submitting proposals and wondered if the RFP could be simplified.

Amy said that CAI is currently funded and probably didn’t submit because it is off time for them.  We encouraged partnering in our RFP for the past three years and some bidders probably didn’t bid due to past performance issues.

Brad Howell said that he wondered about the credentialing requirement for a first job.  Asking young people to think about a career may be unrealistic for some people.  Perhaps getting them employed and then following up with credentialing may work.  He said that, as a provider, it is difficult to offer credentialing and spoke about the need to hire staff and design training for a short funding period.  It is also difficult for his agency to partner as he serves people with disabilities.
Betty Kirk said that we need to conduct ongoing monitoring and technical assistance to correct problems with performance as we go along.

Amy said that now they are having monthly meetings and monthly reports.  These programs are very important for us and overall our total WIA performance is good.  We are doing a lot of capturing at the end.  We now have a Business Services Representative dedicated to youth.  Amy said that over her seven years here, they have tried two to four different models with different results.

Discussion returned to the seconded proposal for Education & Medical Assisting.  Amy said that the raters expressed concerns with training related placements.  Successful completers have the opportunity to obtain two nationally recognized credentials, the Certified Clinical Medical Assistant (CCMA) and Certified Medical Administrative Assistant (CMAA).  The educational component is flexible, meeting the needs of both youth enrollees in need of a GED, as well as youth who have a credential but are still basic skills deficient.  Amy said that there are concerns with market saturation and competition with adults in ITAs.
Kristine Blum said that she works with fifty communities in the schools on workforce prep and financial literacy.  Many Medical Administrative Assistant jobs are in doctor’s offices and CNA training is highly sought after by youth. She said that job placement is taking longer across the board.
Linda Cote said that Greater Lawrence, Northern Essex and the Career Center are all offering this training.  A hospital may say it has twenty openings but in fact it is only filling five.  She mentioned the possibility of automotive training and said that Steve LaCroix is the Director of Vocational Programming at the school and the person to speak to regarding that.

The third program is for Education & Medical Billing-Coding/Medical Secretarial which provides a broad spectrum of computer, billing, coding, and office skills.  There is a longer work experience component to provide enrollees with exposure to work in a medical facility and there are good career ladders in this field.

It is recommended that this program be funded for one cycle of 12, moving the start date toward March, 2009 to allow for solid recruitment, and thus, reduce the cost of the program.  It did not seem economical to support a dual cycle program for six enrollees.

Motion by Linda Piergeorge to approve the recommendations for funding of the FY’09 WIA Out of School Youth (Proposal #1, Education & CNA/CHHA for 18 slots up to $85,223; Proposal #2 Education & Medical Assisting needs raters concerns addressed; Proposal #3 Education & Medical Billing-Coding/Medical Secretarial for 12 slots within a single cycle with funding to be negotiated between the two costs given of $60,524 and $33,052.98) to the Planning Committee with the number two (2) raters concerns being addressed.  Brad Howell seconded the motion and motion passed unanimously.

III.
Overview of High Performing WIB Initiative
Barbara Zeimetz said that she is working as a consultant for the WIB on the High Performing WIB Initiative in the development of a three to five year Strategic Plan.  This plan needs to be inclusive of a wide range of stakeholders and reflect a priority to address the critical employment sectors in the region.  It also must reflect the workforce priorities outlined by the Governor.
The Governor has identified three priorities: building the capacity of the workforce system; closing the skills gap in the regions critical industries; and enhancing the youth pipeline to education and employment.  In addition, the MVWIB has identified three additional workforce issues which will be incorporated as part of their plan.  They are: improving skill attainment and re-employment for dislocated workers, older worker retention; enhanced career support and workforce preparation for at risk youth; and expansion of ABE/ESOL programming.
Barbara said that two sectors that the WIB will focus on are manufacturing and health care, the two largest employers in the region.  The WIB will also explore the potential of the Life Sciences sector for future growth.

Barbara said that we will be sending all youth serving organizations a brief survey by e-mail asking for information about your organizations, who you serve, and what changes or improvements can be made.
Barbara said that there are a lot of good programs and good people in the region and she said this brief survey will provide valuable information for the planning process.  She said that she will report back to the Youth Council on her progress.

IV.
FY’09 WIA Youth First Quarter Performance
Amy Weatherbee distributed a handout with the FY’09 WIA Youth First Quarter Performance information.  As of 9/30 she said that we carried in 176 participants.  We are recruiting for CAI and some cut across fiscal years.  We have an 83% employment rate with 16 attaining credentialing, 3 received high school diplomas and an average wage of $10.39.  The demographic is 64% older youth, 45% drop-outs, 76% basic skills deficient, 41% pregnant or parenting, 82% out of school youth, and 40% single parents.
V.
Other Business

Cal Williams said that he sits on the Occupational Advisory Board at Northern Essex Community College and he said that “where the boys aren’t - is in school.”  He said that 70% are failing and 80% drop out.  Of the 42% that begin college, only 21% complete.  He has asked Professor Glen Lane to address the Youth Council on this issue.

Fred Carberry then thanked Linda Cote and Greater Lawrence for hosting today’s meeting.  He thanked Amy for her work with the RFP and also acknowledged Corina Ossers work with helping to maintain the youth program until we fill the vacant position of Youth Program Director.  He reported that the position has been advertised and we are hoping of finding a replacement in the near future.

VI.
Adjournment
Having no further business Marianne Vesey made a motion to adjourn seconded by Vinnie Ouellette.  Motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Kivell
Mary Kivell
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